# Literature Relating to Norfolk Irchwology and Kindred Subjects, 1936: a Bibliography.

# THE STAFF OF THE NORWICH PUBLIC LIBRARIES.

The following list of books, pamphlets, and articles relating to Norfolk Archæology, published during the year 1936, is a continuation of the annual lists printed in the seventeen previous parts of *Norfolk Archæology*.

With few exceptions, the books and articles noted in this list are in the Local Collection at the Central Public Library, Norwich, and the card catalogue of that Collection includes in one sequence all the entries in the present series of annual lists.

### General.

OFFICE OF WORKS. Regional guides to ancient monuments under the ownership or guardianship of H. M. Office of Works. Vol. 3, England: East Anglia and Midlands, by W. Ormsby Gore. pp. 72. Map, illus. 7 x 4<sup>3</sup>/<sub>4</sub>. H. M. Stationery Office. 1936. (1s.).

JOURNAL OF ROMAN STUDIES, vol. 26, 1936, pp. 250-252. Roman Britain in 1935: Norfolk. *Plan, illus.* 

#### Agriculture.

FUSSELL, G. E. Norfolk farming in 1820: losses on a hundred acre farm. In "Eastern Daily Press," August 29th, 1936,

# Armes, Philip.

EASTERN DAILY PRESS, August 15th, 1936. Centenary of a Cathedral chorister.

### Arms.

MISCELLANEA GENEALOGICA ET HERALDICA, Vol. 9, pt. 5, March, 1936. Grants and confirmations of arms and crests.

Includes Edward Spany of Tunstall, Sythorpe, alias Huse, of Ludham, and Thompson or Tompson of Thorpe Market.

### Astley Family.

- COUNTRY LIFE, September 12th, 1936. Astley of Melton Constable: seven centuries of Norfolk landowners. Illus.
- HASTINGS, SIR DELAVEL ASTLEY, 21st Lord. Astley of Melton Constable, 1236-1936. [pp. 21]. 9 x  $5\frac{3}{4}$ . Privately printed.
- [HASTINGS, SIR DELAVEL ASTLEY, 21st Lord.] The Astleys of Melton Constable: sept-centenary of a great English family. In "Eastern Daily Press," August 15th, 17th-18th, 1936. Illus.
  - See also "Current Topics" in "E. D. P.," August 15th and 17th, and letter from G. Berney in "E. D. P.," August 18th, 1936.
- THE TIMES, September 7th, 1936. Melton Constable.

### Binham Priory.

- EASTERN DAILY PRESS, August 31st, 1936. Excavation of Binham Priory: parts of wall paintings discovered.
- EASTERN DAILY PRESS, September 5th, 1936. Binham Priory finds: wall paintings disclosed in excavation.
- NEVILL, H. R. Binham Priory: Mr. H. R. Nevill's lecture at Norwich. In "Eastern Daily Press," February 2nd, 1936.
- THE TIMES, September 1st, 1936. Binham Priory excavations: progress of the work. *Illus*.

### Biography.

Paine, and others.

EMDEN, PAUL H. Regency pageant. pp. 295. Ports., illus.  $8\frac{3}{4} \ge 5\frac{3}{4}$ . Hodder & Stoughton. 1936. (15s.). Contains references to David Barclay, Charles and Fanny Burney (Madame D'Arblay), Sir Thomas Fowell Buxton, Coke of Norfolk, Elizabeth Fry, the Gurneys, Thomas

# Biography (continued).

- PEAT, MARY E. HEAVISIDE. Norfolk 75 years ago: a lady's recollections. In "Eastern Daily Press," November 29th-30th, 1935.
- RUSSELL, JOSIAH COX. Dictionary of writers of thirteenthcentury England; being Special Supplement no. 3, to the Bulletin of the Institute of Historical Research. pp. x., 210. 9<sup>3</sup>/<sub>4</sub> x 7<sup>1</sup>/<sub>4</sub>. Longmans, Green & Co. (7s. 6d.).
- STEVENSON, JOHN. Ewing's "Norfolk Lists." In "Eastern Daily Press," August 24th, November 14th and 27th, 1936.
- WEDGWOOD, JOSIAH C., and ANNE D. HOLT. History of Parliament: biographies of the members of the House of Commons, 1439-1509. pp. lv., 984.  $10\frac{1}{4} \ge 7$ . H.M. Stationery Office. 1936. (£2).

### Blakeney.

COZENS-HARDY, BASIL. The maritime trade of the port of Blakeney, which included Cley and Wiveton, 1587-1590. In "Norfolk Record Society," vol. 8, 1936, pp. 17-37. Map.

# Blomefield, Francis.

R., D. K. Francis Blomefield, the Norfolk historian. In "Eastern Daily Press," March 11th, 1936.

# Blundeville Family.

CAMPLING, ARTHUR. Blundeville of Newton Flotman and Heckingham, co. Norfolk. In "Miscellanea genealogica et heraldica," 5th ser., vol. 9, pt. 6, June, 1936, pp. 181-188.

### Brancaster.

ST. JOSEPH, J. K. S. The Roman fort at Brancaster. In "Antiquaries Journal," vol. 16, no. 4, October, 1936, pp. 444-460. Illus., diags.

# Browne, Sir Thomas.

KEYNES, MRS. F. A. Sir Thomas Browne and his family. In "The Cambridge Public Library Record," vol. 8, no. 30, April, 1936, pp. 44-49.

### Burial Grounds, Saxon.

ATKINSON, DONALD. In ancient Norfolk: Saxon burial ground finds important. [Lecture]. In "Eastern Daily Press," February 8th, 1936.

Also contained in "N. M.," February 15th, 1936.

# Caistor.

- ATKINSON, DONALD. Light on early life in Norfolk: Professor Atkinson and Saxon Caistor. In "Eastern Daily Press," February 8th, 1936.
- ATKINSON, DONALD. In ancient Norfolk: Saxon burial ground finds important. [Lecture]. In "Eastern Daily Press," February 8th, 1936.

### Carvings.

FLOOD, ROBERT. Norwich stories in stone: interpretations of early carvings; Mr. Robert Flood's address to Historical Association. *In* "Eastern Daily Press," February 26th, 1936.

### Castle Acre Priory.

OFFICE OF WORKS. Castle Acre Priory: official guide. History, by F. J. E. Raby; The Buildings, by P. K. Baillie Reynolds. pp. 19. *Plan*, *illus*.  $8\frac{1}{2} \ge 5\frac{1}{2}$ . H. M. Stationery Office. 1936. (6d.).

### Churches.

- BUSTON, WILLIAM. The Norman transitional period of architecture, with especial reference to Norfolk. In "Norfolk Annual," no. 3, 1936, pp. 19-21. Illus.
- MESSENT, CLAUDE J. W. The parish churches of Norfolk and Norwich. pp. 298. *Illus.* 7 x  $4\frac{3}{4}$  Norwich: H. W. Hunt. 1936. (7s. 6d.).

### Clergy.

CARTER, E. H. Norfolk incumbents for the period 1660-1720: being addenda and corrigenda to Blomefield's History of Norfolk and Bryant's Norfolk Churches, abstracted from the subscription books of the diocese of Norwich. pp. 35.  $10 \ge 6\frac{1}{4}$ . Norwich: H. W. Hunt. 1936. (2s. 6d.).

# ARCHÆOLOGY AND KINDRED SUBJECTS. 235

# Clockmakers.

- HIGGINBOTTOM, FREDERICK J. Industries of Norfolk, ancient and modern. I.—The clockmakers. II.—The genius of Jex. In "Eastern Daily Press," January 17th and February 11th, 1936. Illus.
  - See also correspondence by H. R. B., and F. J. Higginbottom and S. Cozens-Hardy in "E. D. P.," January 18th, February 1st and October 31st, 1936, and photograph of Johnson Jex's tombstone in "E. D. P.," November 5th, 1936.

# Coast.

STEERS, J. A. Some notes on the North Norfolk coast from Hunstanton to Brancaster: a supplement to the paper on Scolt Head Island. 12 pp. Map. 9<sup>3</sup>/<sub>4</sub> x 6<sup>1</sup>/<sub>4</sub>.
Reprinted from "The Geographical Journal," vol. 87, no. 1, January 1936, pp. 35-46.

# Coins.

- EASTERN DAILY PRESS, March 3rd, 1936. Roman coin hoard: Caister-on-Sea find.
- ROBERTSON, ANNE S. A find of Constantinian coins from Caister by Yarmouth.  $8\frac{1}{2} \ge 5\frac{1}{2}$ . [pp. 4].
  - Reprinted from "The Numismatic Chronicle," ser. 5, pt. 2, no. 62, 1936.

### Cotman, John Sell.

- F., L. H. Cotman collection at Crown Point: experiment in water-colour conservation; an historic occasion. In "Eastern Daily Press," September 28th, 1936. Illus.
- FELL, H. GRANVILLE. The John Sell Cotman water-colours at Crown Point. In "Connoisseur," vol. 98, no. 423, November 1936, pp. 262-265. Illus.
- GORDON, JAN. "Dying" Cotman pictures: masterpieces saved; collection leaves "hospital." In "The Observer," September 20th, 1936. Illus.
- KITSON, SYDNEY D. The Colman collection of works by the Norwich School of Painters. In "Country Life," November 7th, 1936, pp. xxxviii-xlii. Illus.

#### Cromer.

HOARE, LOUISE. Cromer memories. In "Norfolk Chronicle," March 20th, 1936.

VOL. XXVI.]

# Folk-song.

MOERAN, E. J. Notes on folk-songs and traditional singing in East Anglia. *In* "Norfolk Annual," no. 3, 1936, pp. 31-32. *Illus*.

# Frost, William.

NORWICH MERCURV, December 5th, 12th and 19th, 1936. A farmer's diary: records of village and agricultural life in Norfolk almost a century ago. *Port*.

### Greene, Robert.

FULLER, RONALD. Robert Greene. In his "The beggars' brotherhood," 1936, pp. 136-145. Allen and Unwin. 1936. (10s. 6d.).

### Gresham, Sir Thomas.

NORFOLK CHRONICLE, June 26th, 1936. Sir Thomas Gresham: connection with famous assurance society; career of a foundling infant.

### Grime's Graves.

- OFFICE OF WORKS. Grime's Graves, Weeting, Norfolk: official guide, by J. Reid Moir. pp. 24. Plans, illus. 8<sup>1</sup>/<sub>2</sub> x 5<sup>1</sup>/<sub>2</sub>. H. M. Stationery Office. 1936. (6d.).
- R., D. Grime's Graves. In "East Anglian Magazine," vol. 2, no. 1, October 1936, pp. 11-15. Illus.

### Hedenham.

PAGET, A. G. W. A short guide to the church and parish of Hedenham, Norfolk. pp. 26.  $7\frac{1}{4} \times 4\frac{3}{4}$ . Bungay: H. W. Short. 1936. (1s.).

#### History.

PUBLIC RECORD OFFICE. Calendar of the Patent Rolls preserved in the Public Record Office. Philip and Mary, vol. 2, A.D. 1554-1555. pp. 481. 10¼ x 7. H. M. Stationery Office. 1936. (£1 10s. 0d.).

Contains references to Norfolk and Norwich.

PUBLIC RECORD OFFICE. Close Rolls of the reign of Henry III, preserved in the Public Record Office, A.D., 1261-1264. pp. 494. 10<sup>1</sup>/<sub>4</sub> x 7. H. M. Stationery Office. 1936. (£1 10s. 0d.).

Contains references relating to Norfolk and Norwich.

# Holkham.

CLARKE, RAINBIRD. Holkham Camp, Norfolk. In Proceedings of the Prehistoric Society for 1936 (July-December), new ser., vol. 11, no. 2, pp. 231-233. Illus.

### Howard Family.

STEPHENSON, ANDREW. The Howard family, their fortunes and misfortunes: address to Norfolk Historical Association. *In* "Eastern Daily Press," November 10th, 1936.

# Jermy, Louie.

- PARRY, GWEN M., *Publisher*. The maid of the mill: Louie Jermy of Poppyland and her times, 1864-1934. pp. 57. *Ports.*, *illus.*  $7\frac{1}{4} \ge 5$ . London: Gwen M. Parry. 1936. (2s. 6d.).
  - Contents. The birth of Poppyland, and Louie Jermy as I knew her, by David Henry. Louie Jermy and the poets, by Mrs. Clara Watts-Dunton. Louie Jermy, an appreciation, by H. C. Dent. Louie and others. A medley of Norfolk memories, by J. Jefferson Farjeon. Her last guest, by Harry Farjeon. The recollections of a leading lady, Nellie Bonsor. My memories of Louie Jermy, 1916-1926, by Mrs. E. E. Munnings. A character study, by C. W. Barritt. Louie Jermy and the legend of "Dog Shuck," by George J. Johnson. A chance conversation, by Harold Holland. L'envoi, by David Henry.

### Kempe, Margery.

- KEMPE, MARGERV. The book of Margery Kempe, 1436: a modern version by W. Butler-Bowdon. pp. xiii, 385.  $7\frac{3}{4}$  x  $5\frac{1}{2}$ . J. Cape. 1936. (10s. 6d.).
- THE TIMES, September 30th, 1936. Margery Kempe's own story: the first English autobiography; a Library discovery.

See also leading article of same date.

### Kinghorn, Joseph.

- EASTERN DAILY PRESS, July 22nd, 1936. Scholar and divine, the late Rev. Joseph Kinghorn; Sheriff unveils Norwich memorial. *Illus*.
- EASTERN DAILY PRESS, July 23rd, 1936. Joseph Kinghorn: history of Aylsham Baptist Church.

### Kinghorn, Joseph (continued).

NORWICH MERCURY, July 25th, 1936. Late Rev. J. Kinghorn: Sheriff unveils a Norwich memorial.

### King's Lynn.

EASTERN DAILY PRESS, September 26th, 1936. Lynn's King John cup: interesting theory as to origin.

- LEFTWICH, B. R. The Custom House of King's Lynn. pp. 7. *Illus*.  $8\frac{1}{2} \ge 5\frac{1}{2}$ .
- LEFTWICH, B. R. The Custom House of King's Lynn. In King's Lynn Public Library Readers' Quarterly, vol. 6, no. 8, November 1936, pp. 201-208.

# Labourers.

SPRINGALL, L. MARION. Labouring life in Norfolk villages, 1834-1914. pp. 158. *Bib.*  $7\frac{1}{4} \ge 5$ . Allen and Unwin. 1936. (5s.).

### Ludham.

EASTERN DAILY PRESS, November 14th, 1936. Ludham Church tympanum: restoration of ancient paintings. *Illus*.

# Mundes, Roger.

B., J. M. W. Elizabethan charity: the will of Roger Mundes, Clerk of St. Andrew's, Norwich, for 20 years. *In* "Eastern Daily Press," December 31st, 1935.

### Musters.

FARROW, M. A. The musters returns for divers hundreds in the county of Norfolk, 1569, 1572, 1574 and 1577. Part 2, transcribed by M. A. Farrow; edited by Percy Millican. Norfolk Record Society. 1936. (30s. to nonmembers).

### Nelson, Horatio, Viscount.

EASTERN DAILY PRESS, December 23rd, 1936. Nelson relics in the sale room: keen prices for letters.

# North Walsham.

EASTERN DAILY PRESS, December 24th, 1936. North Walsham market cross: history of an ancient monument. *Illus*.

### Norwich.

- BUSTON, W. Norwich in transition: a mediæval city under the Housing Acts. In "Country Life," August 15th, 1936. Illus.
- EASTERN DAILY PRESS, February 4th, 1936. Low life in Norwich one hundred years ago.
- NORWICH PUBLICITY ASSOCIATION. Official guide to the City of Norwich. pp. 143. *Map, illus.*  $7\frac{1}{4} \ge 4\frac{3}{4}$ . Norwich: A. E. Soman & Co. 1936. (6d.).

pp. 113-141 "Broadland section."

- PERKS, CHRISTOPHER. Vanishing Norwich. In "Norfolk Annual," no. 3, 1936, pp. 6-9 and 12. Illus.
- WEARING, STANLEY J. Old Norwich buildings. In "The Builder," October 16th, 1936. Illus.

# Cathedral.

- BATCHELOR, ARTHUR. Discoveries at the Cathedral: the Cloister pipe—and—taborers. In "Eastern Daily Press," December 14th, 1936. Illus.
- CHENEY, C. R. Norwich Cathedral Priory in the fourteenth century. pp. 30. 10 x 6<sup>1</sup>/<sub>2</sub>. Manchester: University Press. 1936. (1s. 6d.).
  - Reprinted from the "Bulletin of the John Rylands Library," vol. 20, no. 1, January 1936.
- EASTERN DAILY PRESS, February 21st, 1936. Norwich Cathedral: glories of English medieval art; further important discoveries. *Illus*.
  - Also contained in "East Anglian Daily Times," February 21st, and "Norwich Mercury," February 22nd, 1936.
- LE GRICE, E. C. The restoration of Norwich cloisters. In "Discovery," July, 1936, pp. 217-218. Illus.
- NORFOLK CHRONICLE, May 15th, 1936. Glories of English medieval art: further important discoveries at Norwich.
- THE TIMES, February 21st, 1936. Norwich Cathedral cloister: restoration of bosses.
- TRISTRAM, E. W. The cloister bosses, Norwich Cathedral. In "Friends of the Cathedral Church of Norwich Sixth Annual Report," 1935, pp. 6-13. Illus.

# Norwich (continued). Churches.

- FLOOD, ROBERT H. A description of St. Julian's Church, Norwich, and an account of Dame Julian's connection with it. pp. 68. *Map*, *illus*.  $6\frac{1}{2} \ge 4\frac{1}{2}$ . (Privately printed). 1936. (2s.).
- MEYRICK, PREBENDARY F. J. Gloucester Abbey and St. Peter Mancroft. *In* "Eastern Daily Press," September 8th, 1936.

### Duke's Palace Chapel.

EASTERN DAILY PRESS, May 21st, 1936. An historic ceiling in Norwich. [Illustration].

# Inns.

WICKS, WALTER. Norwich inn signs: links with local history. In "Eastern Daily Press," November 26th, 1936.

### Norwich School of Painting. See Cotman, John Sell.

### Parish Registers.

BLAGG, THOMAS M., and MARGARET A. FARROW, Editors. Norfolk parish registers: marriages, vol. 12. pp. 158.  $8\frac{1}{2} \ge 5\frac{1}{4}$ . Phillimore & Co. (15s. 6d. to subscribers).

# Parker, Matthew.

GREG, W. W. Books and bookmen in the correspondence of Archbishop Parker. In Transactions of the Bibliographical Society; The Library, 4th ser., vol. 16, pp. 243-279.

### Poll.

CAMPLING, ARTHUR, Transcriber. A Norfolk poll list, 1702. In "Norfolk Record Society," vol. 8, 1936, pp. 41-70.

# Rysburgh, John.

EASTERN DAILY PRESS, February 21st, 1936. Norfolk will of 1518 A.D.: Aylsham man divides his goods.

### Scarning.

EASTERN DAILY PRESS, March 30th, 1936. Scarning Free School, ancient line of masters: a strange eventful history.

### Sessions Roll.

REDSTONE, L. J., *Transcriber*. Norfolk Sessions Roll, 1394-7. *In* "Norfolk Record Society," vol. 8, 1936, pp. 1-14.

# Sewell, Anna.

EASTERN DAILY PRESS, July 17th, 1936. Anna Sewell.

# Swaffham.

EASTERN DAILY PRESS, October 23rd, 1936. Swaffham tinker: well-known sign restored; the legend and the facts. *Illus*.

See also articles in "Norfolk Chronicle," October 30th and "Norwich Mercury," October 24th, 1936.

# Tanner, Thomas.

DAVIES, WILLIAM T. Thomas Tanner and his "Bibliotheca." In "Times Literary Supplement," December 12th, 1935.

# Taylor, Mrs. Susan.

"OTHINEL." Madame Roland of Norwich: centre of a literary coterie. In "Eastern Daily Press," March 31st, 1936.

## Theatre.

ROSENFELD, SYBIL. The players in Norwich, 1669-1709. pp. 10.  $8\frac{3}{4} \ge 6$ .

Reprinted from "The Review of English Studies," vol. 12, no 46, April 1936.

ROSENFELD, SVBIL. The players in Norwich, 1710-1750. pp. 20. 9 x 6.

Reprinted from "The Review of English Studies," vol. 12, no. 47, July 1936.

### Thetford Priory.

GORE, W. G. ORMSBY. Thetford Priory excavations: some rare discoveries; elaborate tomb unearthed. *In* "Eastern Daily Press," January 31st, 1936.

### Thompson.

CRANAGE, D. H. S. The Dean of Norwich at Thompson: history of Collegiate Church. [Sermon]. In "Eastern Daily Press," July 9th, 1936.

# Vancouver, George.

- ANDERSON, G. H. George Vancouver's boyhood at Lynn. In "The borough of King's Lynn Vancouver jubilee presentation," July 29th, 1936, pp. 1-4. Port.
- DEXTER, WALTER. Vancouver, the great navigator: a native of King's Lynn. In "Eastern Daily Press," April 7th, 1936. Port.
  - See also correspondence by J. A. Smith and Walter Dexter in "E. D. P.," April 9th and 16th, 1936.
- DEXTER, WALTER. Vancouver's voyages of discovery. In "The borough of King's Lynn Vancouver jubilee presentation," July 29th, 1936, pp. 4-8.
- EASTERN DAILY PRESS, May 19th, 1936. George Vancouver: memorial ceremony at Petersham; Norfolk and a famous son.
- EASTERN DAILY PRESS, May 25th, 1936. Lynn service broadcast: \*a message to Vancouver.
- EASTERN DAILY PRESS, July 30th, 1936. Lynn honours an illustrious son: picturesque gathering in ancient Town Hall.

See also "Current Topic " of same date.

### Weaving.

- HIGGINBOTTOM, FREDERICK J. Ancient Norfolk industries: the weaving trade in Norwich; the story of the Lophams. In "Eastern Daily Press," April 14th, 1936. Illus.
  - See also correspondence by K. M. B. Mornement, P. S. Beales and F. J. Higginbottom in "E. D. P.," April 16th, May 2nd and 5th, 1936.

### Woodhenge.

CLARK, GRAHAME. The timber monument at Arminghall and its affinities. In "Proceedings of the Prehistoric Society for 1936" (January-July), new ser., vol. 11, pt. 1, pp. 1-51. Plates, illus.

### ARCHÆOLOGY AND KINDRED SUBJECTS.

# INDEX OF AUTHORS AND EDITORS.

The figures in brackets refer to the number of items on the page.

Anderson, G. H., 242 Atkinson, D., 234 (3) B., H. R., 235 B., J. M. W., 238 Batchelor, A., 239 Beales, P. S., 242 Blagg, T. M., 240 Buston, W., 234, 239 Campling, A., 233, 240 Carter, E. H., 234 Cheney, C. R., 239 Clark, G.. 242 Clarke, R., 237 "Country Life," 232 Cozens-Hardy, B., 233 Cozens-Hardy, S., 235 Cranage, D. H. S., 241 Davies, W. T., 241 Dexter, W., 242 (2) "East Anglian Daily Times," 239 "Eastern Daily Press," 232 (3), 235, 237 (2), 238 (4), 239 (2), 240 (3), 241 (2), 242 (3) Emden, P. H., 232 F., L. H., 235 Farrow, M. A., 238, 240 Fell, H. G., 235 Flood, R., 234, 240 Fuller, R., 236 Fussell, G. E., 231 Gordon, J., 235 Gore, W. G. O., 241 Greg, W. W., 240 Hastings, Sir D. A., 232 (2) Higginbottom, F. J., 235, 242 (2) Hoare, L., 235 Holt, A. D., 233 Journal of Roman Studies, 231 Kempe, M., 237

Keynes, Mrs. F. A., 233 Kitson, S. D., 235 Leftwich, B. R., 238 (2) Le Grice, E. C., 239 Messent, C. J. W., 234 Meyrick, F. J., 240 "Miscellanea Genealogica et Heraldica," 232 Moeran, E. J., 236 Mornement, K. M. B., 242 Nevill, H. R., 232 "Norfolk Chronicle," 236, 239 241 "Norwich Mercury," 234, 236, 238, 239, 241 Norwich Publicity Association, 239 Office of Works, 231, 234, 236, "Othinel," 241 Paget, A. G. W., 236 Parry, G. M., 237 Peat, M. E. H., 233 Perks, C., 239 Public Record Office, 236 (2) R., D., 236 R., D. K., 233 Redstone, L. J., 241 Robertson, A. S., 235 Rosenfeld, S., 241 (2) Russell, J. C., 233 St. Joseph, J. K. S., 233 Springall, L. M., 238 Steers, J. A., 235 Stephenson, A., 237 Stevenson, J., 233 "The Times," 232 (2), 237, 239 Tristram, E. W., 239 Wearing, S. J., 239 Wedgwood, J. C., 233 Wicks, W., 240

243